SUBMIT BIDS TO:
Department of Corrections
2601 Blair Stone Road
Tallahassee, Florida 32399 2500

Telephone Number: (850) 488-3020



STATE OF FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS

INVITATION TO BID

Bidder Acknowledgement for Commodities

Page 1 of 35 Pages	BIDS WILL	ILL BE OPENED 12/22/2010 @ 2:30PM			BID NO. 10-SUWANNEE-8240	
AGENCY RELEASE DATE: 12/02/2010 BID TITLE: STANDBY			ENERATOR SYSTEM		COMMODITY CODE: 285-300	
FEDERAL TAX ID NUMBER:			DELIVERY DATE WILL BE DAYS after receipt of Purchase Order			
VENDOR NAME:			REASON FOR NO BID:			
VENDOR MAILING ADDRESS:						
CITY – STATE – ZIP			POSTING OF BID TABULATIONS Bid tabulations with recommended awards will be posted for review by interested parties on the Department of Management Services Vendor Bid System and will remain posted for a period of 72 hours.			
PHONE:	TOLL FREE: ()		Failure to file a protest within the time prescribed in Section 120.57(3), or failure to post the bond or other security required by law within the time allowed for filing a bond shall constitute a waiver of proceedings under Chapter 120, Florida Statutes.			
	FAX: ()					
I certify that this bid is made without prior understanding, agreement, or connect corporation, firm, or person submitting a bid for the same materials, supplies or equipmer respects fair and without collusion or fraud. I agree to abide by all conditions of his bid a I am authorized to sign this bid for the bidder and that the bidder is in compliance with all of the Invitation to Bid, including but not limited to, certification requirements. In submittin Department of Corrections, the bidder offers and agrees that if the bid is accepted, toonvey, sell, assign or transfer to the Department of Corrections all rights, title and interescauses of action it may now or hereafter acquire under the Anti-trust laws of the United State of Florida for price fixing relating to the particular commodities or services purchase by the Department of Corrections. At the States discretion, such assignment shall I			nt, and is in all and certify that and certify that all requirements ing a bid to the the bidder will est in and to all states and the ed or acquired	AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE (manual)		
become effective at the time the agency tenders final payment to the bidder.			AUTHORIZED		IGNATURE & TITLE (printed or typed)	

GENERAL CONDITIONS

SEALED BIDS: All price sheets and this form must be executed and submitted in a sealed envelope.

- 1. EXECUTION OF BID: Bid must contain a manual signature of vendor's authorized representative in the space provided above. Bid must be typed or printed in ink. Use of erasable ink or pencil is not permitted.
- 2. NO BID: If not submitting a bid, respond by returning only this bidder acknowledgment form, marking it "NO BID" and explain the reason in the space provided above.
- 3. BID OPENING: Sealed bids must be received prior to the bid opening date and time. Copies of bid tabulations will not be provided at the bid opening. A bid may not be altered after opening of the bids. Bid files may be examined during normal working hours by appointment only and pursuant to Chapter 119.071, F.S.
- 4. TAXES: The State of Florida does not pay Federal Excise and Sales taxes on direct purchases of tangible personal property. Tax exemption number/certificate will be provided upon request. This exemption does not apply to purchases of tangible personal property made by contractors who use the tangible personal property in the performance of contracts for the improvement of state owned real property as defined in Chapter 192, F.S.
- **5. CASH DISCOUNTS:** Cash discounts for prompt payment shall not be considered in determining the lowest net cost for bid evaluation purposes.
- **6. MISTAKES:** Bidders are expected to examine the specifications, delivery schedule, bid prices, and all instructions pertaining to supplies and services. Failure to do so will be at bidder's risk. In case of mistake(s) in extension(s), the unit price will govern and extensions will be corrected and initialed by the department's procurement official before final tabulations are posted. All corrections made by bidder to his unit bid price(s), including corrections made with white out, must be initialed.
- 7. CONDITION AND PACKAGING: It is understood and agreed that any item offered or shipped as a result of this bid shall be new, and the most current standard model available at the time of the bid, unless otherwise stated. All containers shall be suitable for storage or shipment, and all prices shall include standard commercial packaging.

- **8. SAFETY STANDARDS:** Unless otherwise stipulated in the bid, all manufactured items and fabricated assemblies shall comply with applicable requirements of Occupational Safety and Health Act and any standards thereunder.
- 9. INVOICING AND PAYMENT: INTEREST PENALTIES: Payment shall be made in accordance with Section 215.422, F.S., which states the contractors rights and the State agencies responsibilities concerning interest penalties and time limits for payment of invoices. Vendors providing goods and services to an agency should be aware of the following time frames: Upon receipt, an agency has five (5) working days to inspect and approve the goods and services, unless the bid specifications, purchase order or contract specifies otherwise. An agency has 20 days to deliver a request for payment (voucher) to the Department of Financial Services. The 20 days are measured from the latter of the date the invoice is received or the goods or services are received, inspected and approved. If a payment is not available within 40 days, a separate interest penalty set by the Comptroller pursuant to Section 55.03 F.S., will be due and payable, in addition to the invoice amount, to the vendor. To obtain the applicable interest rate, contact the agency finance and accounting office. The interest penalty provision applies after a 35 day time period to health care providers, as defined by rule. Interest penalties of less than one (1) dollar will not be enforced unless the vendor requests payment. Invoices which have to be returned to a vendor because of vendor preparation errors will result in a delay in the payment. The invoice payment requirements do not start until a properly completed invoice is provided to the agency. Vendor payment history may be viewed on-line @ https://flair.dbf.state.fl.us/caspub/vnpayhst.htm. A Vendor Ombudsman has been established within the Department of Financial Services. The duties of this individual include acting as an advocate for vendors who may be experiencing problems in obtaining timely payment(s) from a State agency. The Vendor Ombudsman may be contacted at (850) 413-5516. The Department will review the conditions and circumstances surrounding non-payment, and unless there is a bonafide dispute, may, in writing, authorize the contract supplier to reject and return purchase orders from said agency until such time as the agency complies with the provisions of Section 215.422,
- 10. DELIVERY: Unless actual date is specified (or if specified delivery cannot be met), show number of days required to make delivery after receipt of purchase order in space provided above. Delivery time may become a basis for making an award (see Special Conditions). Delivery shall be Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 11:30a.m. and 1:00 p.m. to 4 p.m. Eastern Standard Time, excluding State of Florida holidays, unless otherwise specified.

- 11. ADDITION OR DELETION OF TERMS OR CONDITIONS: No addition or deletion of the terms or conditions included with the bid response shall be evaluated or considered and any and all such revisions shall have no force and effect and are inapplicable to this bid. If submitted either purposely through intent or design or inadvertently appearing separately in transmittal letters, specifications, literature, price lists or warranties, it is understood and agreed the general and special conditions in this bid solicitation are the only conditions applicable to this bid and the bidders authorized signature affixed to the bidder acknowledgment form attests to this.
- 12. INTERPRETATIONS/DISPUTES: Any questions concerning conditions and specifications shall be directed in writing to this office for receipt no later than ten (10) days prior to the bid opening unless otherwise stated in the special conditions. Inquiries must reference the date of bid opening and bid number. No interpretation shall be considered binding unless provided in writing by the department in response to requests in full compliance with this provision. Any person who is adversely affected by the department decision or intended decision concerning a procurement solicitation or contract award and who wants to protest such decision or intended decision shall file a protest in compliance with Chapter 28-110, F.A.C. Failure to file a protest within the time prescribed in Section 120.57(3), F.S. or failure to post the bond or other security required by law within the time allowed shall constitute a waiver of proceedings under Chapter 120, F.S.
- 13. NOTICE OF BID PROTEST BONDING REQUIREMENT: Any person who files an action protesting a decision or intended decision pertaining to contracts administered by the department pursuant to Section 120.57 (3), F.S., shall post with the department agency at the time of filing the formal written protest, or within the 10 day period allowed for filing the formal written protest, a bond payable to the Department of Corrections in an amount equal to 1 percent (1%)of the department's estimate of the total volume of the contract, which bond shall be conditioned upon the payment of all costs which may be adjudged against him in the administrative hearing in which the action is brought and in any subsequent appellate court proceeding. For protest of decisions or intended decisions of State Purchasing pertaining to the department's request(s) for approval of exceptional purchases, the bond shall be in the amount equal to 1 percent (1%) of the requesting agency's estimate of the contract amount for the exceptional purchase requested. In lieu of a bond State Purchasing or the department may, in either case, accept a cashier's check or money order in the amount of the bond. FAILURE TO FILE THE PROPER BOND AT THE REQUIRED TIME WILL RESULT IN A DENIAL OF THE PROTEST.
- 14. CONFLICT OF INTEREST: The award hereunder is subject to the provisions of Chapter 112, F.S. All bidders must disclose with their bid the name of any officer, director, or agent who is also an employee of the department. Further, all bidders must disclose the name of any department employee who owns, directly or indirectly, an interest of five percent (5%) or more in the bidders firm or any of its branches. In accordance with Chapter 287, F.S., no person or firm receiving a contract that has not been procured pursuant to Section 287.057(2) or (3), F.S., to perform a feasibility study of the potential implementation of a subsequent contract, participating in the drafting of an invitation for bids or request for proposals, or developing a program for future implementation shall be eligible to contract with the agency for any other contracts dealing with that specific subject matter: and bidders must disclose with their bid any such conflict of interest.
- 15. AWARDS: As the best interest of the State may require, the right is reserved to make award(s) by individual item, group of items, all or none, or a combination thereof; on a geographical district basis and/or on a statewide basis with one or more suppliers; to reject any and all bids or waive any minor irregularity or technicality in bids received. When it is determined there is competition to the lowest responsible bidder, evaluation of other bids is not required. Bidders are cautioned to make no assumptions unless their bid has been evaluated as being responsive. All awards made as a result of this bid shall conform to applicable Florida Statutes.
- 16. SAMPLES: Samples of items, when called for, must be furnished free of expense on or before the bid opening time and date, unless otherwise specified herein. If not destroyed, samples may, upon request, be returned at the bidder's expense. Each individual sample must be labeled with bidders name, manufacturer's brand name and number, bid number, and item reference. Request for return of samples shall be accompanied by instructions which include shipping authorization and name of carrier and must be received within ninety (90) days after bid opening date. If instructions are not received within this time, the commodities shall be disposed of by the department.
- 17. NONCONFORMANCE TO CONTRACT CONDITIONS: Items may be tested for compliance with specifications by the Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, or by others acceptable to the department. Should the items fail testing, the department may require the vendor to reimburse the department for costs incurred by the department in connection with the examination or testing of the commodity including costs relating to transporting the commodity samples to the testing site, actual test costs, personnel costs and other applicable costs. The data derived from any tests for compliance with specifications are public records and open to examination thereto in accordance with Chapter 119, F.S. Items delivered not conforming to specifications may be rejected and returned at the vendors expense. These items and items not delivered as per delivery date in bid and/or purchase order may result in bidder being found in default in which event any and all reprocurement costs may be charged against the defaulting contractor. Any violation of these stipulations may also result in:
- a) Suppliers name being removed from State Purchasing vendor mailing list.
- b) All State departments being advised not to do business with the supplier without written approval from State Purchasing until such time as supplier reimburses the department for all reprocurement and cover costs.

- **18. ADDITIONAL QUANTITIES:** For a period not to exceed ninety (90) days from the date of acceptance of this offer by the buyer, the right is reserved to acquire additional quantities up to the amount shown on the bid at the awarded unit price. If seller does not agree to provide additional quantities, the bid sheets must be noted "BID IS FOR SPECIFIED QUANTITY ONLY".
- 19. LEGAL REQUIREMENTS: Applicable provision of all Federal, State, county and local laws, and all ordinances, rules, and regulations shall govern development, submittal and evaluation of all bids received in response hereto and shall govern any and all claims and disputes which may arise between person(s) submitting a bid response hereto and the State of Florida, by and through its officers, employees and authorized representatives, or any other person, natural or otherwise; and lack of knowledge by any bidder shall not constitute a cognizable defense against the legal effect thereof.
- 20. PATENTS AND ROYALTIES: The bidder, without exception, shall indemnify and save harmless the purchaser and its employees from liability of any nature or kind, including cost and expenses for or on account of any copyrighted, patented, or unpatented invention, process or article manufactured or supplied by the bidder. The bidder has no liability when such claim is solely and exclusively due to the combination, operation or use of any article supplied hereunder with equipment or data not supplied by contractor or is based solely and exclusively upon the department's alteration of the article. The purchaser will provide prompt written notification of a claim of copyright or patent infringement and will afford the bidder full opportunity to defend the action and expenses procure for the purchaser the right to continue use of, replace or modify the article to render it non-infringing. (If none of the alternatives are reasonably available, the department agrees to return the article on request to the contractor and receive reimbursement, if any, as may be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction.) If the bidder uses any design, device, or materials covered by letters, patent or copyright, it is mutually agreed and understood without exception that the bid prices shall include all royalties or costs arising from the use of such design, device, or materials in any way involved in the work.
- **21. ADVERTISING:** In submitting a bid, bidder agrees not to use the results therefrom as part of any commercial advertising.
- **22. ASSIGNMENT:** Any purchase order issued pursuant to this bid invitation and the monies which may become due hereunder are not assignable except with the prior written approval of the department.
- **23. FACILITIES:** The State reserves the right to inspect the bidders facilities at any reasonable time with prior notice.
- 24. PUBLIC PRINTING: A bidder must have, at the time of bid opening, a manufacturing plant in operation which is capable of producing the items bid and so certify upon request by the department. Every agency of the State, including agencies within the legislative and judicial branches of government, is required to give preference to bidders located within the State when awarding contracts to have materials printed, whenever such printing can be done at no greater expense than, and at a level of quality comparable to that obtainable from a bidder located outside the State.
- a) CONTRACTS NOT TO BE SUBLET: In accordance with Printing Laws and Regulations, printing contracts cannot be sublet. Printing shall be awarded only to printing firms. No contract shall be awarded to any broker, agent, or independent contractor offering to provide printing manufactured by other firms or persons
- b) PRINTING ADJUSTMENTS, OVERRUNS-UNDERRUNS: No

adjustment shall be accepted on any purchase of printing unless conditions or specifications of bid expressly so provide.

- c) COMMUNICATIONS: It is expected that all materials and proofs will be picked up and delivered by the printer or his representative, unless otherwise specified. Upon request, materials will be forwarded by registered mail.
- d) RETURN OF MATERIALS: All copy, photos, artwork, and other materials supplied by the purchaser must be handled carefully and returned in good condition upon completion of the job. Such return is a condition of the contract and payment will not be made until return has occurred.
- **25. PUBLIC RECORDS:** Any material submitted in response to this Invitation to Bid will become a public document pursuant to Section 119.07, F.S. This includes material which the responding bidder might consider to be confidential or a trade secret. Any claim of confidentiality is waived upon submission, effective after opening pursuant to Section 119.07, F.S.

NOTE

ANY AND ALL SPECIAL CONDITIONS AND SPECIFICATIONS ATTACHED HERETO WHICH VARY FROM THESE GENERAL CONDITIONS SHALL HAVE PRECEDENCE. IN ADDITION, THE "GENERAL CONTRACT CONDITIONS", FORM PUR1000 (10/06), AND "THE GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS TO RESPONDENTS", FORM PUR1001 (10/06) ARE EACH HEREBY INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE. THESE CONDITIONS, FORMS, AND INSTRUCTIONS ARE AVAILABLE ON THE INTERNET AT http://dms.myflorida.com/purchasing.any TERMS AND CONDITIONS SET FORTH WITHIN THESE DOCUMENTS SHALL SUPERCEDE ANY AND ALL CONFLICTING TERMS AND ONDITIONS SET FORTH WITHIN FORM PUR1000 AND FORM PUR1001.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION 1 – DEFINITIONS	5
SECTION 2 – INTRODUCTION	6
2.1 Background and Statement of Purpo	se6
	6
SECTION 3 – PRODUCT INFORMATION	6
3.1 Specifications	6
*	6
	7
3.4 Trade Names	7
SECTION 4 – PROCUREMENT RULES AND INI	FORMATION7
4.1 Bid Manager	7
	8
	8
4.3.1 Mandatory Vendor Registration	8
	8
4.3.3 Bid Opening	9
	9
4.3.5 Disposal of Bids	9
4.3.6 Bid Rules for Withdrawal	9
4.3.7 Rejection of Bids	9
4.3.8 Bid Inquiries	
4.3.9 Cost Discussions	
4.3.10 Verbal Instructions	
4.3.11 No Prior Involvement and Confl	icts of Interest10
4.3.12 Department of State Licensing F	equirements11
4.3.13 Public Entity Crimes	
4.3.14 Discriminatory Vendor List	11
4.3.15 Unauthorized Employment of A	lien Workers11
SECTION 5 – BID FORMAT AND CONTENTS	11
5.1 Responsiveness Requirements	11
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
$\boldsymbol{\theta}$	12
	13
•	13
6.4 Identical Tie Bids	
SECTION 7 – CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDIT	TONS
7.1 Contract	13
	14
	14
	Funds14
	14
	mployment
•	
	rator
•	
C	16

7.8	.1 Public Records	16
7.8	.2 Disclosure of Bid Contents	16
7.8	.3 Audit Records	17
7.8	.4 Retention of Records	17
7.9	Prison Rehabilitative Industries and Diversified Enterprises, Inc. ("PRIDE")	17
7.10	Product Available from the Blind or Other Handicapped (RESPECT)	18
7.11	Procurement of Materials with Recycled Content	18
7.12	Sponsorship	18
7.13	Employment of Department Personnel	18
7.14	Non-Discrimination	18
7.15	Americans with Disabilities Act	
7.16	Indemnification	18
7.17	Bidder's Insurance	19
7.18	Copyrights, Right to Data, Patents and Royalties	19
7.19	Disputes	20
7.20	Independent Vendor Status	20
7.21	Assignment	20
7.22	Force Majeure	20
7.23	Severability	
7.24	Use of Funds for Lobbying Prohibited	
7.25	Convicted Felons Certification	20
ATTACHMI	ENT 1 –CONTACT FOR CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION	21
ATTACHMI	ENT 2 – SPECIFICATIONS	22
COST INFO	PRMATION SHEET	34

SECTION 1 – DEFINITIONS

The following terms used in this Invitation to Bid ("ITB"), unless the context otherwise clearly requires a different construction and interpretation, have the following meanings:

- **1.1 Breach of Contract**: The condition of the relationship between the Department and the Contractor which exists when the Contractor fails to perform under the terms and conditions of the Contract which may result from this ITB.
- **1.2** <u>Contractor</u>: The organization or individual providing services to the Department in accordance with the terms of the Contract which results from this ITB.
- **1.3 Department or Owner:** The Florida Department of Corrections referred to in this ITB document.
- **1.4 Desirable Conditions**: The use of the words "should" or "may" in this ITB indicate desirable attributes or conditions, but are permissive in nature. Deviation from, or omission of, such a desirable feature, will not in itself cause rejection of a proposal.
- Material Deviations: The Department has established certain requirements with respect to bids to be submitted by bidders. The use of *shall*, *must* or *will* (except to indicate simple futurity) in this ITB indicates a requirement or condition from which a material deviation may not be waived by the Department except where the deviation therefrom is not material. A deviation is material if, in the Department's sole discretion, the deficient response is not in substantial accord with this ITB's requirements, provides an advantage to one bidder over other bidders, has a potentially significant effect on the quantity or quality of items bid, or on the cost to the Department. Material deviations cannot be waived and shall be the basis for rejection of a bid.
- **Minor Irregularity**: A variation from the ITB terms and conditions which does not affect the price of the bid or give the bidder an advantage or benefit not enjoyed by the other bidders or does not adversely impact the interests of the Department.
- **P-Card:** Refers to the State of Florida's purchasing card program, using the Visa platform.
- **1.8** Purchase Order: The contract document issued by the Department to the Vendor to procure goods and services.
- **Responsible Vendor**: A vendor who has the capability in all respects to fully perform the contract requirements and the integrity and reliability that will assure good faith performance.
- **Responsive Bid:** A bid, submitted by a responsive and responsible vendor that conforms in all material respects to the solicitation.
- **1.11** <u>Vendor, Offeror and Bidder</u>: A legally qualified corporation, partnership or other entity submitting a bid to the Department pursuant to this ITB.
- **1.12 Winning or Successful Bidder:** The business or entity submitting the lowest responsive bid, meeting all requirements of the Department's ITB.
- **Balance Of Line:** Balance of line refers to additional items that may be needed by the department. Awards are not based on pricing submitted for balance of line items, but bidders must submit pricing for all balance of line items in order for their bid to be considered responsive. When balance of line items are listed in a solicitation, the department will clearly indicate what items will be considered in the basis for award.

SECTION 2 - INTRODUCTION

2.1 Background and Statement of Purpose

The Department is issuing this ITB to secure competitive bids from qualified vendors to provide a complete Standby Generator System at Suwannee Correctional Institution in Live Oak, Florida. The successful bidder shall furnish only the products specified. **Installation is not required.**

2.2 Contract

Purchases shall be accomplished through issuance of a purchase order(s).

SECTION 3 – PRODUCT INFORMATION

3.1 Specifications

All specifications to be utilized are indicated in ATTACHMENT 2, consisting of twelve (12) pages.

3.2 Delivery

- **3.2.1** All deliveries shall be coordinated with the local contact listed in section 7.4.2.
- **3.2.2** Vendor will be responsible for off-loading of equipment at site.
- 3.2.3 The successful bidder shall supply the Construction Projects Consultant II with two (2) copies of the bound Operation & Maintenance Manuals and installation instructions for each gen-set at the time of delivery. The manuals shall include any information necessary for the installation, operation, routine servicing, and maintenance of the generator and accessories. These manuals shall contain specification sheets showing all standard and optional accessories supplied, schematic wiring diagrams, dimension drawings, and interconnection diagrams identifying by terminal number each required interconnection between the generator set, the transfer switch, and other remote devices.

Peter Girven, Construction Projects Consultant II Department of Correction 2601 Blair Stone Road Tallahassee, Florida 32399-2500 Phone: (850) 410-4193

Cell: (850) 528-5246

E-mail address: girven.peter@mail.dc.state.fl.us

Product(s) shall be shipped FOB: destination within 90 days after receipt of an order. Deliveries must be made between 8:30 am to 4:00 pm ET, Monday thru Friday excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and state holidays, unless otherwise stated herein or on a subsequent purchase order.

3.3 Damaged Goods

The vendor shall be responsible for filing, processing and collecting all damage claims. However, to assist the vendor in the expeditious handling of damage claims, the ordering office will:

- 1. Record any evidence of visible damage on all copies of the delivery carrier's Bill of Lading.
- 2. Report damage (visible or concealed) to the carrier and contract supplier, confirming such reports, in writing, within fifteen (15) days of delivery, requesting that the carrier inspect the damaged merchandise.
- 3. Retain the item and its shipping container, including inner packing material, until inspection is performed by the carrier and disposition given by the contract supplier.
- 4. Provide the vendor with a copy of the carrier's Bill of Lading and Damage Inspection Report.

3.4 Trade Names

Any manufacturer's names, trade names, brand names or catalog numbers used in specifications contained in this bid are for the purposes of describing and establishing general quality levels. Such references are not intended to be restrictive. Bids will be considered for alternate items that meet or exceed the quality level of item(s) listed, unless "No Substitutes(s)" or other similar language is indicated on the Cost Information Sheet. If a vendor is submitting a bid for an alternate item, technical documentation/brochures must be provided to the Department for evaluation purposes. An alternate product sample may be required by the Department for review prior to acceptance.

SECTION 4 – PROCUREMENT RULES AND INFORMATION

4.1 Bid Manager

Questions related to this procurement should be addressed to:

Linda Gilyard Purchasing Specialist Bureau of Procurement & Supply Department of Corrections Tallahassee, Florida 32399-2500 Telephone: (850) 921-0767

Fax # (850) 488-7189 E mail address: gilyard.linda@mail.dc.state.fl.us

From the date this ITB is issued until a notice of intended award, rejection of all bids or other notice is made, no contact related to the ITB will be allowed between a bidder and any Department staff, with the exception of the Procurement Manager or her designee. Bidders shall not contact any other employee of the Department or the State for information with respect to this solicitation. Any unauthorized contact may disqualify the bidder from further consideration.

Pursuant to Section 287.057(24), Florida Statutes, Respondents to this solicitation or persons acting on their behalf may not contact, between the release of the solicitation and the end of the seventy-two (72) hour period following the agency posting the notice of intended award, excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and state holidays, any employee or officer of the executive or legislative branch concerning any aspect of this solicitation, except in writing to the procurement officer or as provided in the solicitation documents. Violation of this provision may be grounds for rejecting a response.

Any person requiring special accommodations in responding to this solicitation because of a disability should call the Bureau of Procurement and Supply at 850-488-6671 at least five (5) days prior to any pre-solicitation conference, solicitation opening or meeting. If you are hearing or speech impaired, please contact the Bureau of Procurement and Supply by using the Florida Relay Service, which can be reached at 1-800-955-8771 (TDD).

Questions will only be accepted if submitted in writing and received on or before the date and time specified in the Calendar of Events (Section 4.2). Responses will be posted on the Vendor Bid System (VBS) by the date referenced in the Calendar of Events (Section 4.2).

4.2 Calendar of Events

Listed below are the important actions and dates/times by which the actions must be taken or completed. If the Department finds it necessary to change any of these dates/times, it will be accomplished by addendum. All listed times are local time in Tallahassee, Florida. Eastern Time.

	<u>Date</u>	<u>Time</u>	<u>Action</u>
4.2.1	12/02/10		Release of ITB
4.2.2	12/13/10		Last day for written inquiries
4.2.3	12/15/10		Anticipated date that written responses to written inquiries will be posted on the Vendor Bid System (VBS).
4.2.4	12/22/10	2:30PM	Bid opening
4.2.5	12/27/10		Anticipated date of posting of recommended award
4.2.6	12/30/10		Anticipated date for issuance of purchase order or other document

4.3 Procurement Rules

4.3.1 Mandatory Vendor Registration

In 2003, the State of Florida implemented an on-line e-procurement system called MyFloridaMarketplace (MFMP) through which all purchase orders are issued and distributed via e-mail or facsimile (fax) machine. The method of automatic distribution is selected by the vendor during the registration process. Therefore, before doing business with any state agency, vendors <u>must</u> register in this system on-line at: http://dms.myflorida.com/mfmp. Vendors needing assistance with the registration process may call 1-866-352-3776. For information regarding the fees for this service, please refer to Section 7.3.1.

4.3.2 Submission of Bids

Each bid shall be prepared simply and economically, providing a straightforward, concise delineation of the bidder's capabilities to satisfy the requirements of this ITB. Fancy bindings, colored displays, and promotional material are not desired. Emphasis in each bid must be on completeness and clarity of content. In order to expedite the review of bids, it is essential that bidders follow the format and instructions contained in the Bid Submission Requirements (Section 5), with particular emphasis on the Mandatory Responsiveness Requirements.

The Department will not consider any additional terms or conditions submitted by a bidder, including any appearing in documents attached as part of a bid response. In submitting its bid, a bidder agrees that any additional terms or conditions, whether submitted intentionally or inadvertently, shall have no force or effect.

Bids are due at the time and date specified in the Calendar of Events (Subsection 4.2) at the Department of Corrections, Bureau of Procurement and Supply, 2601 Blair Stone Road, 4th floor, Tallahassee, Florida 32399-2500, and shall be submitted to the attention of the Contact Person at the address listed in Subsection 4.1. Bids received late will not be considered. No Department staff will incur responsibility for the inadvertent opening of a bid not properly sealed, addressed or identified.

Before award, the Department reserves the right to seek clarifications or request any information deemed necessary for proper review of submissions from any bidder deemed eligible for Contract award. Failure to provide requested information may result in rejection of the response.

4.3.3 Bid Opening

Bids will be publicly opened at the time and date specified in the "Calendar of Events" (Subsection 4.2). The name of all bidders submitting bids shall be made available to interested parties upon written request to the contact person listed in Section 4.1.

4.3.4 Costs of Preparing Bid

The Department is not liable for any costs incurred by a bidder in responding to this ITB, including those for oral presentations, if applicable.

4.3.5 Disposal of Bids

All bids become the property of the State of Florida and will be a matter of public record subject to the provisions of Chapter 119, Florida Statutes.

4.3.6 Bid Rules for Withdrawal

A submitted bid may be withdrawn by submitting a written request for its withdrawal to the Department, signed by an authorized representative of the bidder within seventy-two (72) hours after the bid due date indicated in the Calendar of Events.

Any submitted bid that has not been properly withdrawn, shall remain a valid bid for twelve (12) months after the bid opening date.

4.3.7 Rejection of Bids

The Department shall reject any and all bids containing material deviations. The following definitions are to be utilized in making these determinations.

4.3.7.1 Material Deviations

The Department has established certain requirements with respect to bids to be submitted by bidders. The use of *shall*, *must* or *will* (except to indicate simple futurity) in this ITB indicates a requirement or condition which may not be waived by the Department except where the deviation therefrom is not material. A deviation is material if, in the Department's sole discretion, the deficient response is not in substantial accord with this ITB's requirements, provides an advantage to one bidder over other bidders, has a <u>potentially</u> significant effect on the quantity or quality of items bid, or on the cost to the Department. <u>Material deviations cannot be waived and shall be the basis for rejection of a bid.</u>

4.3.7.2 Minor Irregularities

A variation from the ITB terms and conditions which does not affect the price of the bid or give the bidder an advantage or benefit not enjoyed by the other bidders or does not adversely impact the interests of the Department.

4.3.8 Bid Inquiries

- 4.3.8.1 The bidder shall examine this ITB to determine if the Department's requirements are clearly stated. If there are any requirements which restrict competition, the bidder may request, in writing, to the Department, that the specifications be changed. The bidder who requests changes to the Department's specifications must identify and describe the bidder's difficulty in meeting the Department's specifications, must provide detailed justification for a change, and must recommend changes to the specifications. Requests for changes to this ITB must be received by the Department no later than the date shown for written inquiries in the "Calendar of Events." A bidder's failure to request changes by the date described above shall be considered to constitute bidder's acceptance of Department's specifications. The Department shall determine what changes to this ITB shall be acceptable to the Department. If required, the Department shall issue an addendum reflecting the acceptable changes to this ITB, and post as stated in Section 5.3.1, in order that all bidders shall be given the opportunity of proposing to the same specifications.
- **4.3.8.2** Any inquiries from bidders concerning this ITB shall be **submitted in writing**, identifying the submitter, to the individual identified in Section 4.1 of this ITB and must be received no later than the date and time specified in Section 4.2 of the Calendar of Events. (E-mail inquiries are preferred with the bidder following up by mailing or faxing a hard copy.) It is the responsibility of the bidder to confirm receipt of e-mailed and faxed inquiries.

4.3.9 Cost Discussions

Any discussion by the bidder with any employee or authorized representative of the Department involving cost information, occurring prior to bid opening or notice of recommended award, or notice of rejection of all bids, will result in rejection of said bidder's bid.

4.3.10 Verbal Instructions

No negotiations, decisions, or actions shall be initiated or executed by the Contractor as a result of any discussions with any Department employee. Only those communications that are in writing from the Department's staff identified in Section 4.1 of this ITB shall be considered a duly authorized expression on behalf of the Department. Only communications from the Contractor's representative, which are in writing and signed, will be recognized by the Department as duly authorized expressions on behalf of the Contractor.

4.3.11 No Prior Involvement and Conflicts of Interest

The Contractor shall not compensate in any manner, directly or indirectly, any officer, agent or employee of the Department for any act or service that he/she may do, or perform for, or on behalf of, any officer, agent, or employee of the Contractor. No officer, agent, or employee of the Department shall have any interest, directly or indirectly, in any contract or purchase made, or authorized to be made, by anyone for, or on behalf of, the Department or the State of Florida.

The Contractor shall have no interest and shall not acquire any interest that shall conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of the services required under this Contract.

4.3.12 Department of State Licensing Requirements

All entities defined under Chapters 607, 617 or 620, Florida Statutes, seeking to do business with the Department shall be on file and in good standing with the Florida Department of State.

In furtherance of the One Florida Initiative, bidders are encouraged to seek the participation of certified minority business enterprises (CMBE). Information on the One Florida Initiative and CMBEs is available from the Office of Supplier Diversity at http://osd.dms.state.fl.us. Please identify each CMBE that will participate in the Contract and the nature of the participation.

4.3.13 Public Entity Crimes

A person or affiliate who has been placed on the Convicted Contractor List following a conviction for a public entity crime may not submit a bid or proposal to provide any goods or services to a public entity, may not submit a bid or proposal to a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids or proposals for leases of real property to a public entity, may not be awarded or perform work as a Contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a Contract with any public entity, and may not transact business with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017, Florida Statutes, for Category Two for a period of thirty-six (36) months from the date of being placed on the Convicted Contractor List.

4.3.14 Discriminatory Vendor List

An entity or affiliate who has been placed on the Discriminatory Vendor List may not submit a bid or contract to provide goods or services to a public entity, may not submit a bid or contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids or contracts on leases of real property to a public entity, may not perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor or consultant under contract with any public entity and may not transact business with any public entity.

4.3.15 Unauthorized Employment of Alien Workers

The Department does not intend to award publicly funded contracts to those who knowingly employ unauthorized alien workers, constituting a violation of the employment provisions as determined pursuant to Section 274A of the Immigration and Nationality Act.

SECTION 5 - BID FORMAT AND CONTENTS

This section contains instructions that describe the required format for the submitted bid. Bids shall be submitted in a sealed envelope, clearly marked "Bid – ITB #10-SUWANNEE-8240."

There is no intent to limit the content of the response. Additional information deemed appropriate by the bidder may be included. However, cluttering the bid with irrelevant material makes the review more difficult. The following paragraphs contain instructions that describe the required format for bid responses.

5.1 Responsiveness Requirements

The following terms, conditions, or requirements must be met by the bidder to be responsive to this ITB. Failure to meet these responsiveness requirements may cause rejection of a bid.

5.1.1 Bidder shall complete, sign and return the ITB Bidder Acknowledgement Form (page 1 & 2). The bidder must return either the original or a copy of both pages with an original signature on page one (1).

5.1.2 The bidder shall complete, sign, date and return (all) pricing pages, entitled Cost Information Sheet, which consists of pages 34 through 35. By submitting a bid or bids under this ITB, each Bidder warrants its agreement to the prices submitted. The Department objects to and shall not consider any additional terms or conditions submitted by a bidder, including any appearing in documents attached as part of a bidder's response. In submitting its bid, a bidder agrees that any additional terms or conditions, whether submitted intentionally or inadvertently, shall have no force or effect. Any qualifications, counter-offers, deviations, or challenges may render the bid non-responsive.

5.2 Contact for Contract Administration

The bidder shall complete and insert Attachment 1 of this ITB.

5.3 Addendum Acknowledgment Form

If an addendum to this bid is issued, the Bidder shall complete and insert the Addendum Acknowledgment Form(s).

- 5.3.1 The Department will post all addenda and materials relative to this procurement on the Florida Vendor Bid System at www.myflorida.com under the posted bid number (click on "Business", then "Doing Business with the State", under "Everything for Vendors and Customers", click on "Vendor Bid System (VBS)", and "Search Advertisements"). Each bidder is responsible for monitoring this site for new or changing information relative to this procurement.
- **5.3.2** An Addendum Acknowledgment Form will be included with each addendum and shall be signed by an authorized company representative, dated, and returned with the bid, as instructed in Section 5, Contents of Bid.

SECTION 6 - AWARD OF CONTRACT

6.1 Posting of Recommended Award

The notice of intended award will be posted on or about the date shown in the "Calendar of Events" (Section 4.2) and will remain posted for a period of seventy-two (72) hours. Saturdays, Sundays, and state holidays shall be excluded in the computation of the 72 hour time period. Posting will be made available on the Florida Vendor Bid System at www.myflorida.com (see additional instructions listed in Subsection 5.3.1).

- 6.1.1 Any bidder who desires to protest the recommended award must file the following documents with the Agency Clerk in the Department's Office of General Counsel, 2601 Blair Stone Road, Tallahassee, Florida 32399-2500, (telephone 850-488-2328) and provide copies to the Contact Person listed in Section 4.1 of this ITB:
 - **6.1.1.1** A written notice of intent to protest within seventy-two (72) hours after posting of the recommended award. Saturdays, Sundays, and state holidays shall be excluded in the computation of the 72 hour time period.
 - **6.1.1.2** A formal written protest by petition within ten (10) calendar days after the date on which the notice of protest is filed.
 - **6.1.1.3** A protest bond within ten (10) calendar days after the date on which the notice of protest is filed.
- **6.1.2** Failure to file a protest within the time prescribed in Chapter 120.57(3), Florida Statutes or failure to post the bond or other security required by law within the time allowed for filing a bond shall constitute a waiver of proceedings under Chapter 120, Florida Statutes.

- 6.1.3 Pursuant to Section 287.042(2)(c), Florida Statutes, a formal written protest must be accompanied by a bond payable to the Department in an amount equal to one percent (1%) of the estimated total value of the proposed contract amount submitted by the protestor. The amount of the bond will be provided by the Department's Office of General Counsel/Contracts Section and can be obtained by contacting the appropriate staff at (telephone number 850-488-2328, facsimile number 850-410-4133). In lieu of a bond, the Department may accept a cashier's check, official bank check, or money order in the amount of the bond.
- 6.1.4 In addition to the requirements of the paragraph No. 15 entitled "Awards" of the General Conditions of the ITB Bidder Acknowledgement Form (page 2), the Department shall not be obligated to pay for information obtained from or through any bidder prior to entering into a contract with the winning bidder.

6.2 Price Determination

The Department will award the Contract to the lowest responsive bidder in accordance with the General Conditions of the ITB Bidder Acknowledgement Form (page 2), paragraph 15, entitled "Awards". In the event the low cost bidder is found non-responsive, the Department may proceed to the next lowest cost responsive bidder and continue the award process.

Firm prices shall be bid and shall include all packaging, handling, shipping and delivery charges.

6.3 Incomplete Cost Information Sheet

Any cost information sheet that is incomplete or in which there are significant inconsistencies or inaccuracies may be rejected by the Department. No deviations, qualifications, or counter offers will be accepted. The Department reserves the right to reject any and all bids. All calculations will be reviewed and verified. The Department may correct mathematical errors; however, in the event of any miscalculation, unit prices shall prevail. All changes/corrections made by the bidder, including corrections made using "white out", shall be initialed by the bidder.

6.4 Identical Tie Bids

When evaluating bids/proposals/responses to solicitations, if the department receives identical pricing or scoring from multiple vendors, the department shall determine the order of award using the criteria set forth in Rule 60A-1.011, FA.C. and Chapter 295.187, F.S.

SECTION 7 – CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This section contains standard terms and conditions that shall be included in any Contract which results from this ITB. By submitting a bid in response to this ITB, the bidder is deemed to have accepted these terms and conditions in their entirety.

7.1 Contract

- **7.1.1** A bidder's bid in response to this ITB shall be considered as the bidder's formal offer.
- **7.1.2** Where a Purchase Order will be issued by the Department, this ITB and the Bidder's bid shall be incorporated into and thereby become a part of that Purchase Order. If there is a conflict in language, the Department's ITB will govern.

7.2 Termination

7.2.1 Termination at Will

The Contract may be terminated by the Department upon no less than thirty (30) calendar days' notice and by the Contractor upon no less than ninety (90) days notice, without cause, unless a lesser time is mutually agreed upon by both parties. If the Contract is executed via Purchase Order, notice of termination will be delivered electronically by change order to the Purchase Order through the state's e-procurement system, MyFloridaMarketplace. If the Master Contract was executed by certifying the ITB/RFP as the Contract, the notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), by other method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained, or in-person with proof of delivery. Notices to the Department shall be sent to the individual listed in Section 4.1. Notices to the Vendor shall be sent to the individual listed in Attachment 1 – Contact (or Contract Administration).

7.2.2 Termination Because of Lack of Funds

In the event funds to finance this purchase become unavailable, the Department may cancel the Purchase Order upon no less than twenty-four (24) hours' notice in writing to the Vendor. Notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), facsimile, by other method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained, or in-person with proof of delivery. The Department shall be the final authority as to the availability of funds.

7.2.3 Termination for Cause

If any breach of the terms and conditions of the Department's Purchase Order or any of its incorporated documents occurs by the Vendor, the Department may, by written notice to the Contractor, cancel the Purchase Order upon twenty-four (24) hours' notice. Notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), by other method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained, or in-person with proof of delivery. If applicable, the Department may employ the default provisions in Chapter 60A-1, Florida Administrative Code. The provisions herein do not limit the Department's right to remedies at law or to damages.

7.2.4 Termination for Unauthorized Employment

Violation of the provisions of Section 274A of the Immigration and Nationality Act, shall be grounds for unilateral cancellation of the Purchase Order.

7.3 Payments and Invoices

7.3.1 Transaction Fee

The Department of Management Services has instituted a statewide eProcurement System ("System"), with the assistance of a third-party agent, Accenture LLP ("Accenture"). All transactions from this Contract shall be processed through this system. Pursuant to Section 287.057(23), Florida Statutes (2002), a Transaction Fee of one percent (1%) of the total dollar amount of each purchase order shall apply to all purchases from this Contract unless otherwise exempt as indicated in 60A-1.032, F.A.C.. This fee, paid by the Contractor, is not submitted to the department and shall not be added to purchase orders as a separate item.

It is the intent of the system to automatically deduct the Transaction Fee from payments to the Contractor. However, this feature is not currently available and Contractors are expected to self-report until a method of automatic deduction is implemented. By submission of these self-reports and corresponding Contractor deposits, the Contractor is certifying their correctness. All such reports and fee deposits shall be subject to audit by the State.

The Contractor shall receive a credit for any Transaction Fee paid by the Contractor for the purchase of any item(s) returned to the Contractor through no fault, act, or omission of the Contractor. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Transaction Fee is non-refundable when an item is rejected or returned, or declined, due to the Contractor's failure to perform or comply with specifications or requirements of the applicable purchase order or Contract.

Failure to comply with these requirements shall constitute grounds for declaring the Contractor in default and recovering reprocurement costs from the Contractor in addition to all outstanding fees. CONTRACTORS DELINQUENT IN PAYING TRANSACTION FEES MAY BE EXCLUDED FROM BIDDING ON DEPARTMENT CONTRACTS.

7.3.2 The Contractor agrees to submit invoices for compensation for delivery of products in detail sufficient for a proper pre-audit and post-audit thereof. Invoices will be paid upon receipt, inspection and acceptance of product(s).

7.4 Contract Management

7.4.1 Department's Contract Administrator

The Contract Administrator for this purchase will be:

Patti Casey, Assistant Bureau Chief Bureau of Procurement and Supply Department of Corrections 2601 Blair Stone Road Tallahassee, Florida 32399-2500 850/414-8734 (telephone) 850/488-7189 (facsimile number) casey.patti@mail.dc.state.fl.us

The Contract Administrator will perform the following functions:

- **7.4.1.1** maintain the Purchase Order or P-Card file;
- **7.4.1.2** process all change orders and purchase order cancellations; and
- **7.4.1.3** maintain the official records of all correspondence between the Department and the Vendor.

7.4.2 Local Contact

Hiram Bell, Construction Projects Consultant I Suwannee Correctional Institution Department of Corrections 5964 US Hwy 90 Live Oak, Florida 32060

Telephone: (3860) 754-1003 Fax: (3860) 963-6157

E-mail address: bell.hiram@mail.dc.atate.fl.us

7.5 Contract Management Changes

After execution of the Contract resulting from this ITB, any changes in the information contained in Section 7.4, Contract Management of that Contract, will be provided to the other party in writing and a copy of the written notification shall be maintained in the official Contract file.

7.6 Vendor's Expenses

The successful bidder shall pay for all licenses, permits, and inspection fees or similar charges required for this Contract, and shall comply with all laws, ordinances, regulations, and any other requirements applicable to the work to be performed under this Contract.

7.7 Governing Law and Venue

This Contract is executed and entered into in the State of Florida, and shall be construed, performed and enforced in all respects in accordance with the laws, rules and regulations of the State of Florida. Any action hereon or in connection herewith shall be brought in Leon County, Florida.

7.8 Records

7.8.1 Public Records

Article 1, section 24, Florida Constitution, guarantees every person access to all public records, and Section 119.011, Florida Statutes, provides a broad definition of public record. As such, all responses to a competitive solicitation are public records unless exempt by law. Any respondent claiming that its response contains information that is exempt from the public records law shall clearly segregate and mark that information and provide the specific statutory citation for such exemption.

7.8.2 Disclosure of Bid Contents

All documentation produced as part of this solicitation shall become the exclusive property of the Department and may not be removed by the Respondent or its agents. All bid submittals shall become the property of the Department and shall not be returned to Respondent. The Department shall have the right to use any or all ideas or adaptations of the ideas submitted. Selection or rejection of a bid shall not affect this right.

7.8.2.1 Confidential, Proprietary, or Trade Secret Material

The Department takes its public records responsibilities as provided under chapter 119, Florida Statutes and Article I, Section 24 of the Florida Constitution, very seriously. If Respondent considers any portion of the documents, data or records submitted in response to this solicitation to be confidential, trade secret or otherwise not subject to disclosure pursuant to chapter 119, Florida Statutes, the Florida Constitution or other authority, Respondent must also simultaneously provide the Department with a separate redacted copy of its response and briefly describe in writing the grounds for claiming exemption from the public records law, including the specific statutory citation for such exemption. This redacted copy shall contain the Department's solicitation name, number, and the name of the respondent on the cover, and shall be clearly titled "Redacted Copy." The Redacted Copy shall be provided to the Department at the same time Respondent submits its response to the solicitation and must only exclude or redact those exact portions which are claimed confidential, proprietary, or trade secret.

Respondent shall be responsible for defending its determination that the redacted portions of its response are confidential, trade secret or otherwise not subject to disclosure. Further, Respondent shall protect, defend, and indemnify the Department for any and all claims arising from or relating to Respondent's determination that the redacted portions of its response are confidential, proprietary, trade secret or otherwise not subject to disclosure. If Respondent fails to submit a Redacted Copy with its response, the Department is authorized to produce the entire documents, data or records submitted by Respondent in answer to a public records request for these records.

7.8.3 Audit Records

- **7.8.3.1** The successful bidder agrees to maintain books, records, and documents (including electronic storage media) in accordance with generally accepted accounting procedures and practices which sufficiently and properly reflect all revenues and expenditures of funds provided by the Department under this Contract, and agrees to provide a financial and compliance audit to the Department or to the Office of the Auditor General and to ensure that all related party transactions are disclosed to the auditor.
- **7.8.3.2** The successful bidder agrees to include all record-keeping requirements in all subcontracts and assignments related to this Contract.

7.8.4 Retention of Records

The successful bidder agrees to retain all client records, financial records, supporting documents, statistical records, and any other documents (including electronic storage media) pertaining to this Contract for a period of five (5) years. The successful bidder shall maintain complete and accurate record-keeping and documentation as required by the Department and the terms of this Contract. Copies of all records and documents shall be made available for the Department upon request. All invoices and documentation must be clear and legible for audit purposes. All documents must be retained by the successful bidder at the address listed on the ITB Cover Sheet, PUR 7028, for the duration of this Contract. Any records not available at the time of an audit will be deemed unavailable for audit purposes. Violations will be noted and forwarded to the Department's Inspector General for review. All documents must be retained by the Vendor at the Vendor's primary place of business for a period of five (5) years following termination of the Contract, or, if an audit has been initiated and audit findings have not been resolved at the end of five (5) years, the records shall be retained until resolution of the audit findings. The Vendor shall cooperate with the Department to facilitate the duplication and transfer of any said records or documents during the required retention period. The Vendor shall advise the Department of the location of all records pertaining to this Contract and shall notify the Department by certified mail within ten (10) days if/when the records are moved to a new location.

7.9 Prison Rehabilitative Industries and Diversified Enterprises, Inc. ("PRIDE")

The Bidder agrees that any articles which are the subject of, or are required to carry out this Contract, shall be purchased from PRIDE, identified under Chapter 946, Florida Statutes, in the same manner and under the procedures set forth in Sections 946.515(2) and (4), Florida Statutes. The Bidder shall be deemed to be substituted for the Department in dealing with PRIDE, for the purposes of this Contract. This clause is not applicable to subcontractors, unless otherwise required by law. Available products, pricing, and delivery schedules may be obtained by contacting PRIDE.

This section is applicable to those products manufactured or services provided by PRIDE. For a list of these products, please go to http://www.pride-enterprises.org/.

7.10 Product Available from the Blind or Other Handicapped (RESPECT)

The Department supports and encourages the gainful employment of citizens with disabilities. It is expressly understood and agreed that any articles that are the subject of, or required to carry out, this Contract shall be purchased from a nonprofit agency for the blind or for the severely handicapped that is qualified pursuant to Chapter 413, Florida Statutes, in the same manner and under the same procedures set forth in Section 413.036 (1) and (2), Florida Statutes; and for purposes of this Contract the person, firm, or other business entity carrying out the provisions of this Contract shall be deemed to be substituted for the state agency insofar as dealings with such qualified nonprofit agency are concerned.

This section is applicable to those products manufactured or services provided by RESPECT. For a list of these products, please go to http://www.respectofflorida.org.

7.11 Procurement of Materials with Recycled Content

It is expressly understood and agreed that any products or materials which are the subject of, or are required to carry out, this Contract shall be procured in accordance with the provisions of Section 403.7065, Florida Statutes.

7.12 Sponsorship

If the Contractor is a nongovernmental organization which sponsors a program financed partially by state funds, including any funds obtained through this Contract, it shall, in publicizing, advertising, or describing the sponsorship of the program, state: "Sponsored by (*insert Vendor's name*) and the State of Florida, Department of Corrections." If the sponsorship reference is in written material, the words "State of Florida, Department of Corrections" shall appear in the same size letters or type as the name of the organization.

7.13 Employment of Department Personnel

The Contractor shall not knowingly engage, employ or utilize, on a full-time, part-time, or other basis during the period of this Contract, any current or former employee of the Department where such employment conflicts with Section 112.3185, Florida Statutes.

7.14 Non-Discrimination

No person, on the grounds of race, creed, color, national origin, age, gender, marital status or disability, shall be excluded from participation in, be denied the proceeds or benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination in, the performance of this Contract.

7.15 Americans with Disabilities Act

The Contractor shall comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act. In the event of the Contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses, the Americans with Disabilities Act, or with any other such rules, regulations, or orders, this Contract may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part and the Contractor may be declared ineligible for further contracts.

7.16 Indemnification

The Contractor shall be liable, and agrees to be liable for, and shall indemnify, defend, and hold the Department, its employees, agents, officers, heirs, and assignees harmless from any and all claims, suits, judgments, or damages including court costs and attorney's fees arising out of intentional acts, negligence, or omissions by the Contractor, or its employees or agents, in the course of the operations of this Contract, including any claims or actions brought under Title 42 USC §1983, the Civil Rights Act.

7.17 Bidder's Insurance

The Contractor agrees to provide adequate insurance coverage on a comprehensive basis and to hold such insurance at all times during the existence of this Contract. The Contractor accepts full responsibility for identifying and determining the type(s) and extent of insurance necessary to provide reasonable financial protection for the Contractor and the Department under this Contract. Upon issuance of the Purchase Order, the vendor may be required to furnish the Department written verification of such insurance coverage. Such coverage may be provided by a self-insurance program established and operating under the laws of the State of Florida. The Department reserves the right to require additional insurance where appropriate.

If the Contractor is a state agency or subdivision as defined in Section 768.28, Florida Statutes, the Contractor shall furnish the Department, upon request, written verification of liability protection in accordance with Section 768.28, Florida Statutes. Nothing herein shall be construed to extend any party's liability beyond that provided in Section 768.28, Florida Statutes.

7.18 Copyrights, Right to Data, Patents and Royalties

Where activities supported by this Contract produce original writing, sound recordings, pictorial reproductions, drawings or other graphic representation and works of any similar nature, the Department has the right to use, duplicate and disclose such materials in whole or in part, in any manner, for any purpose whatsoever and to have others acting on behalf of the Department to do so. If the materials so developed are subject to copyright, trademark, or patent, legal title and every right, interest, claim or demand of any kind in and to any patent, trademark or copyright, or application for the same, will vest in the State of Florida, Department of State for the exclusive use and benefit of the state. Pursuant to Section 286.021, Florida Statutes, no person, firm or corporation, including parties to this Contract, shall be entitled to use the copyright, patent, or trademark without the prior written consent of the Department of State.

The Department shall have unlimited rights to use, disclose or duplicate, for any purpose whatsoever, all information and data developed, derived, documented, or furnished by the Contractor under this Contract. All computer programs and other documentation produced as part of the Contract shall become the exclusive property of the State of Florida, Department of State, with the exception of data processing software developed by the Department pursuant to Section 119.083, Florida Statutes, and may not be copied or removed by any employee of the Contractor without express written permission of the Department.

The Contractor, without exception, shall indemnify and save harmless the Department and its employees from liability of any nature or kind, including costs and expenses for or on account of any copyrighted, patented, or unpatented invention, process, or article manufactured or supplied by the Contractor. The Contractor has no liability when such claim is solely and exclusively due to the combination, operation, or use of any article supplied hereunder with equipment or data not supplied by the Contractor or is based solely and exclusively upon the Department's alteration of the article. The Department will provide prompt written notification of a claim of copyright or patent infringement and will afford the Contractor full opportunity to defend the action and control the defense of such claim.

Further, if such a claim is made or is pending, the Contractor may, at its option and expense, procure for the Department the right to continue use of, replace, or modify the article to render it noninfringing. (If none of the alternatives are reasonably available, the Department agrees to return the article to the Contractor upon its request and receive reimbursement, fees and costs, if any, as may be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction.) If the Contractor uses any design, device, or materials covered by letter, patent or copyright, it is mutually agreed and understood without exception that the Contract prices shall include all royalties or costs arising from the use of such design, device, or materials in any way involved in the work to be performed hereunder.

7.19 Disputes

Purchasing entities are to report any vendor failing to perform according to the requirements of this contract on a Department of Management Services' (DMS) Complaint to Vendor form (#PUR7017). The Bureau of Procurement & Supply will provide a copy of the #PUR7017 to the State Purchasing Office at the Department of Management Services. Should the vendor fail to satisfactorily correct the problem within a prescribed period of time, then a "Request for Assistance" form (#DC2-509) shall be submitted to the Contract Administrator with a copy to the Contract Manager, if applicable. The Contract Administrator shall decide the dispute (with input from the Contract Manager if applicable), reduce the decision to writing, and deliver a copy to the Vendor and the Contract Manager, if applicable. If the dispute cannot be resolved by the Contract Administrator, the issue shall be escalated to the Bureau Chief of Procurement and Supply for resolution. Copies of these submittals shall remain in the contract file for use in decisions regarding renewal options.

7.20 Independent Vendor Status

The Contractor shall be considered an independent Vendor in the performance of its duties and responsibilities under this Contract. The Department shall neither have nor exercise any control or direction over the methods by which the Contractor shall perform its work and functions other than as provided herein. Nothing in this Contract is intended to, nor shall be deemed to constitute, a partnership or a joint venture between the parties.

7.21 Assignment

The Contractor shall not assign its responsibilities or interests under this Contract to another party without <u>prior written approval</u> of the Department's Contract Administrator, or the Contract Manager, if applicable. The Department shall, at all times, be entitled to assign or transfer its rights, duties and obligations under this Contract to another governmental agency of the State of Florida upon giving written notice to the Contractor.

7.22 Force Majeure

Neither party shall be liable for loss or damage suffered as a result of any delay or failure in performance under this Contract or interruption of performance resulting directly or indirectly from acts of God, accidents, fire, explosions, earthquakes, floods, water, wind, lightning, civil or military authority, acts of public enemy, war, riots, civil disturbances, insurrections, strikes, or labor disputes.

7.23 Severability

The invalidity or unenforceability of any particular provision of this Contract shall not affect the other provisions hereof and this Contract shall be construed in all respects as if such invalid or unenforceable provision was omitted, so long as the material purposes of this Contract can still be determined and effectuated.

7.24 Use of Funds for Lobbying Prohibited

The Contractor agrees to comply with the provisions of Section 216.347, Florida Statutes, which prohibits the expenditure of state funds for the purposes of lobbying the Legislature, the Judicial branch, or a state agency.

7.25 Convicted Felons Certification

No personnel assigned to this Contract may be a convicted felon or have relatives either confined by, or under supervision of, the Department, unless an exception is granted.

ATTACHMENT 1 -CONTACT FOR CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

ITB #10-SUWANNEE-8240

Designate one person authorized	d to conduct Contract administration.
NAME:	
TITLE:	
COMPANY NAME:	
ADDRESS:	
TELEPHONE NUMBER:	
FAX NUMBER:	
E-MAIL ADDRESS:	
	ORDERING INFORMATION
ALL PURCHASE ORDERS S	SHOULD BE DIRECTED TO:
VENDOR	
ADDRESS:	
TELEPHONE NUMBER:	
FAX NUMBER:	
E-MAIL ADDRESS:	
FAXED ORDERS WILL	_ WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED.

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

1.1 GENERAL

It is the intent of this specification to secure a 500 KW weatherproof enclosed standby generator system, cylindrical double-wall fuel tank, and an 800 amp NEMA 3R, service rated transfer switch. The generator system shall be set on the existing concrete pad. The Underwriters Laboratories U.L. listed, double-walled, pad mounted, fuel tank shall be sized to provide seventy-two (72) hours of run time at full-rated capacity, and meet all requirements and codes for installation without a containment area. Tanks will be provided with steps for refueling tank. The generator system shall be prototype tested, factory built, production tested, site tested, of the latest commercial design, and complete with all accessories necessary for installation as specified herein. The generator set shall be: 500 KW; 277/480 VAC; 3 phase; 4 wire generator: One {1} 800 Amp 277/480Volt service rated enclosed automatic transfer switch, ASCO SERIES or equal; one {1} fuel tank, sized per statement above. The generator shall include all equipment for installation to include all parts necessary for start up and vibration isolators if required for installation.

The equipment supplied shall meet the requirements of the National Electric Code as well as all other applicable codes and regulations. All equipment shall be new and of current production by a U.S. firm regularly engaged in the manufacturing and production of engine-alternator sets and associated controls for a minimum of ten years, so that there is one-source of responsibility for warranty, parts, and service through a local representative with factory-trained service personnel. Only manufacturers with a statewide factory authorized distributorship organization located within Florida will be considered. The equipment supplier shall be the manufacturer of the engine or alternator. The generator set shall be as manufactured by Cummins/ Onan, Caterpillar, Detroit or Generac. No "assemblers" will be allowed.

2.1 MAINTENANCE/WARRANTY/REPAIRS/ SERVICE AGREEMENTS

The winning bidder shall only utilize a manufacturer that has a franchised, statewide and/or nationwide, service organization with parts and service available twenty-four (24) hours per day, seven days a week. The winning bidder shall be able to respond to an emergency outage within **four (4) hours** and shall respond to a non-emergency call within **twenty-four (24) hours**. In the event that the winning bidder fails to meet either or both of these requirements or an emergency outage repair can not be accomplished within eight hours after arrival at the institution, a temporary replacement unit will be provided until the necessary repairs are made at no cost to the Department. The winning bidder shall be responsible for all maintenance and repairs of this equipment, including lightning damage, for a period of one (1) year from the date of initial start-up. The only exemption to this responsibility shall be damage due to fire, flood, wind, or vandalism.

2.1.1 Quarterly Maintenance and Inspections

The Contractor shall provide quarterly inspections and preventive maintenance services of all equipment. On a quarterly basis, the Contractor shall perform the following services on all equipment, systems or components:

Test the generator for at least one (1) hour under full connected load for quarterly inspections.

Lubricating System

- a. Check lube oil level and add oil as necessary;
- b. Inspect for oil leaks. Check and re-torque connections to manufacturer's specifications;
- c. Check governor oil level and add oil as necessary (where applicable);
- d. Check condition of lube oil hoses and connections;
- e. Check oil base heater and adjust if necessary;
- f. Check injection pump oil level and add oil if necessary (where applicable);
- g. Check engine breather. Clean and remove any oil residue, dust, dirt, or other restriction;
- h. Start engine, check oil pressure and adjust, if necessary, to manufacturer's specifications;
- i. Check engine oil stick for water or residue;
- j. Check turbo-charger for oil leaks (where applicable);
- k. Check front and rear crank shaft seals for oil leaks;
- Check equipment hour meter for hours of operation. Refer to manufacturer's operation and service manual. If hours of operation are near or exceed manufacturer's stipulated time for oil service, change oil and filter with manufacturer's approved oil and filter. Start engine and check for oil leaks at the filter. Check oil stick for proper oil level;
- m. Obtain lube oil sample for analysis; and
- n. Have analysis run by a certified laboratory and a written report submitted to the local contact listed in Section 7.4.2.

Fuel System

- a. Inspect fuel lines, hoses, connections, clamps, injectors/carburetors, injector pumps, and priming pump, etc. for leaks. Correct as needed;
- b. Check operation of day tank (where applicable);
- c. Drain water from fuel traps (where applicable);
- d. Drain water from day strainer (where applicable);
- e. Clean sediment bowl (where applicable);
- f. Check for water in fuel:
- g. Inspect fuel filter. Change filter as necessary; and
- h. Check fuel pressure. Ensure compliance with manufacturer's specifications.

Cooling System

- a. Check for leaks;
- b. Check coolant level and add, if necessary;
- c. Check coolant PH and add long-life anti-freeze, as necessary;
- d. Check all belts for cracks or wear. Replace as necessary;
- e. Check all belts for proper tension. Adjust as necessary;
- f. Check condition of water hoses and clamps;
- g. Check for leakage. Repair leaks;
- h. Check water, filter, and replace water filter elements annually or as needed, whichever is sooner;
- i. Pressure test radiator and cap;
- j. Check water pump for leaks and bearing noise;
- k. Verify the temperature gauge is reading the correct temperature using infrared device;
- 1. Check operation of engine heater and switch;
- m. Check fan & radiator for physical damage, obstruction and leaks; and
- n. Drain and replace anti-freeze, when required.

Air Systems

- a. Check air cleaner (dry type);
- b. Check turbocharger clearance (where applicable);
- c. Check and service oil bath air cleaner as needed (where applicable); and
- d. Check air hoses and connections (where applicable).

Electrical System

- a. Check battery fluid. Correct if necessary;
- b. Check battery specific gravity. Correct if necessary;
- c. Check battery trickle charger. Record rate;
- d. Check battery connections. Clean & tighten if necessary;
- e. Lubricate generator, starter/cranking;
- f. Check air compressor, if not electric start; and
- g. Check for loose load line connections and emergency supply line connections.

Exhaust System

- a. Inspect the entire exhaust system;
- b. Check rain cap for leaks; and
- c. Inspect the manifold connection for leaks. Re-torque as necessary.

Engine Safety Controls

a. Check operations of all safety controls and emergency stops.

Engine Test - No Load

- a. Start engine and check operation. Adjust RPM if necessary.
- b. Observe oil pressure and record.

Engine Test – With Load

- a. Test run the generator with the connected load energized for at least one (1) hour;
- b. Observe and record volts, amps, cycles, engine water temperature, lube oil temperature, engine lube oil pressure, and battery charge rate; and
- c. Shut down engine and return to normal automatic condition unless otherwise noted.

Ignition System

- a. Inspect all wires;
- b. Check ammeter for discharging while cranking; and
- c. Check ammeter for full charge at start-up.

Generator Set

- a. Check slip rings;
- b. Check Commutator;
- c. Check brushes to assure they are free;
- d. Inspect generator wiring for fraying;
- e. Check and record each phase volts, amps, and frequency. Check operation of transfer switch;
- f. Check automatic start-up;
- g. Check generator grounding;
- h. Adjust voltage regulator;
- i. Check generator windings and armature for cleanliness;
- j. Check excitor belts for fraying or cracking;
- k. Check excitor and regulator for cleanliness;
- 1. Check generator mounting bolts for tightness. Re-torque as required;
- m. Lubricate generator bearings, drive and joints;
- n. Inspect for potential hazards resulting from vibration and/or pressure;
- o. Check for alternator vibration;
- Inspect and torque (if necessary) all main supply, emergency supply and load line connections; and
- q. Verify phase relay drop out and pickup points, adjust, if necessary.

Engine

- a. Test run engine under actual connected load for at least one (1) hour;
- b. Check for engine noises;
- c. Check carburetor/injectors for proper adjustments. Correct as necessary;
- d. Check choke adjustment (where applicable);
- e. Check engine for excessive smoke;
- f. Check for air in the induction system;
- g. Check cylinder head and head gasket;
- h. Check for excessive blow by;
- i. Check turbocharger for noise;
- j. Check prelube pump for proper operation;
- k. Check engine high idle speed and correct if necessary;
- 1. Check engine low idle speed and correct if necessary;
- m. Check emergency shutoff for proper operation;
- n. Check engine for proper operation at rated speed;
- o. Inspect engine mounting bolts. If bolts are loose, tighten. If bolts are broken, replace; and
- p. Check engine wiring harness for breaks or wear. If wiring harness is broken, repair. If wiring harness is worn, repair and reroute to prevent wear.

Transfer Switch

- a. Check all wiring;
- b. Inspect to assure all supply and load lines are tight;
- c. Check for proper mechanical operation of the transfer mechanism;
- d. Note settings on timers and assure they are proper for the application; and
- e. Verify phase relays drop out and pick up points, traditionally D.O. @ 70% and pick up @ 90% of rated voltage;
- f. Adjust if necessary;
- g. Attach calibration tag with date and calibration of relays noted; and
- h. Advise the department as to any options he might want to add or change.

Testing

- a. While the engine is running under actual connected load, adjust voltage and frequency;
- b. Adjust clock exerciser as necessary;
- c. Test delay start;
- d. Test delay pick-up;
- e. Test delay retransfer;
- f. Test delay cool down;
- g. Test delay transition;
- h. Test delay preheat;
- i. Calibrate under voltage sensors;
- j. Calibrate overvoltage sensor;
- k. Calibrate generator sensors;
- 1. Record load per leg;
- m. Record voltage per leg;
- n. Record frequency;
- o. Record oil pressure;
- p. Record water temperature;
- q. Check battery charging system; and
- r. Clean up work area.

2.1.2 Annual Maintenance and Inspections

The Contractor shall provide the following services annually, during the last quarterly maintenance and inspection. This annual inspection shall include all of the requirements of the quarterly inspections along with the following additional services:

Lubricating System

- a. Change engine oil;
- b. Change governor oil (where applicable);
- c. Change injection pump oil (where applicable);
- d. Change oil filter and gaskets;
- e. Change oil in crankcase breather (where applicable);
- f. Take oil sample, send to laboratory for analysis; and
- g. Provide a copy of the report to the local contact listed in Section 7.4.2

Fuel System

- a. Lubricate the day tank float switch and manual pump (where applicable);
- b. Replace fuel filters;
- c. Lubricate carburetor and linkage (where applicable); and
- d. Lubricate governor linkage and service air filters.

Cooling System

a. Replace water filters (where applicable).

Battery

a. Check specific gravity and load test.

Exhaust System

- a. Drain condensation where possible; and
- b. Check and lubricate heat riser plate.

Ignition System

- a. Replace plugs (where applicable);
- b. Replace points (where applicable);
- c. Replace condenser (where applicable);
- d. Replace rotor (where applicable);
- e. Inspect cap, replace as necessary (where applicable);
- f. Lube point cam (where applicable);
- g. Lube advance wick (where applicable);
- h. Lube upper and lower bearing;
- i. Set timing;
- j. Inspect and lube mechanical advance (where applicable); and
- k. Inspect wires.

Generator

- a. Clean rings and commutator;
- b. Lubricate overspeed switch;
- c. Check diode heat sinks; and
- d. Inspect rear bearing.

Engine Running

- a. Test low oil pressure safety switch Record seconds to shutdown;
- b. Test high engine temperature safety switch Record seconds to shutdown;
- c. Test over-speed safety switch Record seconds to shutdown;
- d. Check pre-alarms (where applicable);
- e. Check over-crank system Record seconds to shutdown; and
- f. Check cycle cranker time Record seconds of cranking and seconds of rest.

Accessories

a. Lubricate all hinges, door locks, and snap covers, etc.

Load-bank Test

- a. Provide a four (4) hour resistive/reactive load-bank test at full rated KVA of the unit;
- b. A record of all operating systems of the alternator and the engine during the load-bank test; and
- a complete written report of the load-bank test to the local contact listed in 7.4.2 for each generator set.

The Contractor shall be responsible for removal of all oil and filters and shall comply with all Federal, State, and local regulations for disposal of hazardous materials.

A weekly inspection will be performed by Department personnel. This inspection will be to check oil, coolant, fuel, batteries, gauges, belts, oil pressure, engine temperature etc. Liquids will be topped off with Contractor provided supplies. All major problems will be promptly reported to the vendor.

3.1 Submittal

Specification sheets showing all standard and optional equipment to be supplied shall be submitted with the bid. Schematic wiring diagrams, dimension drawings, fuel tank shop drawings, transfer switch cut sheets and interconnection diagrams, identifying, by terminal number, each required interconnection between the generator set, the transfer switch, and other remote devices, if included elsewhere in these specifications, shall be supplied after the bid has been awarded. The bidder shall supply, with the bid, cut sheets on any and all standard and optional equipment to be supplied, which shall be highlighted, underlined, or circled to indicate exactly what the supplier intends to deliver.

4.1 Testing

To ensure that the equipment has been designed and built to the highest reliability and quality standards, the manufacturer shall be responsible for design prototype tests as described herein. Components of the emergency system, such as the engine/generator set, and accessories shall not be subjected to prototype tests since the tests are potentially damaging. Rather, similar design prototypes, which will not be sold, shall be used for these tests. Prototype test programs shall include the requirements of NFPA-110 and the following:

- 1. Maximum power;
- 2. Maximum motor starting kva;
- 3. Alternator temperature rise by embedded thermocouple and by resistance method per NEMA MG1-22.40 and 16.40;
- 4. Governor speed regulation under steady-state and transient conditions;
- 5. Voltage regulation and generator transient response;
- 6. Fuel consumption at 1/4, 1/2, 3/4 and full load;

Page 8 of 12

- 7. Harmonic analysis, voltage waveform deviation, and telephone influence factor;
- 8. Three-phase, line-to-line, short circuit test;
- 9. Alternator cooling air flow;
- 10. Torsional analysis testing to verify that the generator set is free of harmful torsional stresses; and
- 11. Endurance testing.

5.1 Products

The standby generator set shall be rated continuous standby (defined as continuous for the duration of any power outage). Vibration isolators shall be provided between the engine-generator and heavy-duty steel base and between the base and the floor.

Final Production Tests: Each generator set shall be tested under varying loads with guards and exhaust system in place. Tests shall include:

- 1. Single-step load pickup;
- 2. Transient and steady-state governing;
- 3. Safety shutdown device testing;
- 4. Voltage regulation;
- 5. Rated Power; and
- 6. Maximum Power;

Upon request, arrangements to witness this test will be made or a certified test record will be sent prior to shipment.

6.1 Engine

The engine shall be four (4) cycle and shall be equipped with the following:

- 1. Engine block water heaters;
- 2. Fuel/Water separator;
- 3. 24 volt positive engagement solenoid shift-starting motor;
- 4. 45-ampere minimum automatic battery charging alternator with solid-state voltage regulation;

- Positive displacement, full pressure lubrication oil pump, cartridge oil filters, dipstick, and oil drain; and
- 6. Dry-type replaceable air cleaner elements.

The generator set shall be equipped with a factory, rail-mounted, engine-driven radiator with blower fan and all accessories. The cooling system shall be sized to operate at full load conditions and with 110° F ambient air entering the room or enclosure and a glycol concentration of 50%. If an enclosure is specified, the generator set supplier is responsible for providing a properly sized cooling system based on the enclosure static pressure restriction. The radiator shall be equipped with loss of cooling sensing.

Note: Engines requiring glow plugs will not be acceptable.

The electric set shall be driven by a water-cooled, 4-cycle, full compression ignition, diesel fueled engine operating at 1,800 rpm on No. 2 diesel.

7.1 Generator

The alternator shall be salient-pole, reconnectable (12-lead through 300 Kw, 10-lead through 800 Kw and 4 bus bar through 1500 Kw except 600 volt), self-ventilated, of drip-proof construction with amortisseur rotor windings and skewed for smooth voltage waveform. **The insulation material shall be Class H,** per NEMA MG1-1.65 and BS2757, and be vacuum impregnated with epoxy varnish to be fungus resistant, per MIL I-24092. **Temperature rise of the alternator shall be 105^{\circ} C at prime power rating**, per NEMA MG1.22.40, IEEE 155, and IEC 34-1. The excitation system shall be of brushless construction controlled by a solid-state voltage regulator, with adjustable Volts-per-Hertz operation, capable of maintaining voltage within + or - 5% at any constant load from 0 to 100% of rating. The regulator must be sealed from the environment and isolated from the load to prevent tracking when connected to SCR loads.

On application of any load, up to the rated load, the instantaneous voltage dip shall not exceed 20% and shall recover to + or -2% of rated voltage within one (1) second.

The generator, having a single maintenance-free bearing, shall be directly connected to the flywheel housing with a semi-flexible coupling between the rotor and the flywheel.

8.1 Controller

Set-mounted controller shall be vibration isolated on the generator enclosure. The microprocessor control board shall be moisture-proof and capable of operation from -40°C to 85°C. Relays will only be acceptable in high current circuits.

Circuitry shall be of plug-in design for quick replacement. Controller shall be equipped to accept a plug-in device capable of allowing maintenance personnel to test controller performance without operating the engine. The controller shall include:

- 1. Fused DC circuits;
- 2. Complete two-wire start/stop control which shall operate on closure of a remote contact with time delay;
- 3. Speed sensing and a second independent starter motor disengagement system shall protect against the starter engaging with a moving flywheel. Battery charging alternator voltage will not be acceptable for this purpose;

- 4. The starting system shall be designed for restarting, in the event of a false engine start, by permitting the engine to completely stop and then re-engage the starter;
- 5. Cranking cycler with 15-second ON and OFF cranking periods;
- 6. Over-crank protection shall be designed to open the cranking circuit after 75 seconds if the engine fails to start;
- 7. Circuitry shall shut down the engine when signal for high coolant temperature, high engine temperature, low coolant level, low oil pressure, or over-speed are received;
- 8. Engine cool down timer shall be factory set at five (5) minutes to permit unloaded running of the standby set after transfer of the load to normal; and a
- 9. Three-position (Automatic OFF- TEST) selector switch. In the test position, the engine shall start and run regardless of the position of the remote starting contacts. In the automatic position, the engine shall start when contacts in the remote control circuit close and stop five (5) minutes after those contacts open. In the off position, the engine shall not start even though the remote start contacts close. This position shall also provide for immediate shutdown in case of an emergency. Reset of any fault lamp shall also be accomplished by putting the switch to the off position.
- 10. The system shall provide the following digital readouts:
 - a. Engine oil pressure;
 - b. Coolant temperature;
 - c. Engine rpm;
 - d. System DC volts;
 - e. Engine running hours;
 - f. Generator AC volts;
 - g. Generator AC amps;
 - h. Generator frequency; and a
 - i. Phase selector for volts, amps, and frequency.
- 11. The system shall provide the following indications for protection and diagnostics:
 - a. Low oil pressure;
 - b. High water temperature;
 - c. Low coolant level;
 - d. Over-speed;
 - e. Over-crank;
 - f. Emergency stop depressed;
 - g. Approaching high coolant temperatures;
 - h. Approaching low oil pressure;
 - i. Low coolant temperature;
 - j. Low DC volts;
 - k. System not in automatic;
 - 1. Low fuel level;
 - m. Battery charger malfunction;
 - n. Percentage of load capacity;
 - o. Alarm horn with silencer;
 - p. Test button for indicating lights; and
 - q. Be system ready.

12. Terminals shall be provided for each signal in # 10 above for connection to remote monitoring devices.

9.1 Accessories

The following accessories shall be provided:

- 1. Overvoltage protection that will shut down the unit after one (1) second of 15% or more overvoltage;
- 2. Battery rack, battery cables, 12-volt battery(ies) capable of delivering the minimum cold-cranking amps required at zero (0) degrees Fahrenheit per SAE Standard J-537;
- 3. Automatic float type battery charger;
- 4. Gas proof, seamless, stainless steel, flexible exhaust connector(s) ending in pipe thread or SAE flange;
- 5. A residential grade exhaust silencer with insulating material;
- 6. Flexible fuel line(s) rated 300 degrees F and 100 PSI ending in pipe thread;
- 7. Gen-set mounted output overload protection. This shall be provided by means of a molded case circuit breaker; and
- 8. The entire unit shall be skid-mounted.

10.1 Automatic Transfer Switch (ATS) shall have the following features:

- 1. Complete factory assembled transfer equipment with control designed for surge voltage isolation, permanently attached manual handles, positive electrical and mechanical interlocking and mechanically held quick-break, quick-make contacts;
- 2. Switch shall be rated for 800 AMP, 277/480 volt, 3Phase, 30,000 Amp WCR, in U.L listed S.E. rated Nema 3R enclosure with lockable door;
- 3. Rated to carry 100 percent of rated current continuously in the enclosure and suitable for manual operation under load;
- 4. Control shall have sensors to monitor normal power;
- 5. All phases for under-voltage {adjustable};
- 6. All phases for frequency {adj. 4- 20 %};
- 7. Phase imbalance and loss {adj 2-10%};
- 8. Phase rotation;
- 9. Control shall be designed for utility-to-generator application and have the capability of remotely controlling generator. It shall be equipped with the following delays:

```
Start- {adj.0-15 sec};
```

Transfer {adj. 0-120 sec.};

Retransfer {adj. 0-30 min.};

Stop {0-10 min.};

Programmed transition {load isolated from both sources};

Front, panel mounted, key operated selector switch for Test, Normal, and Re-transfer;

- 10. A solid state exerciser clock shall set time, day, and duration of generator;
- 11. Set exercise period and provide switch to exercise with or without load.

11.1 Execution

Site Tests: An installation check, start-up and four (4) hour load bank test shall be performed by the manufacturer's local representative as arranged by the successful bidder. The Local Contact listed in section 7.4.2 shall be notified by the successful bidder of the time and date of the site test. The tests shall include:

- 1. Fuel, lubricating oil, and antifreeze shall be checked for conformity to the manufacturer's recommendations under the environmental conditions present and expected;
- 2. All externally connected equipment and the Automatic Transfer Switch shall be checked for proper connection;
- 3. Accessories that normally function while the set is "standing by" shall be checked prior to cranking the engine. This shall include: engine heaters, battery charger, generator strip heaters, etc;
- 4. Start-up under test mode to check for exhaust leaks, path of exhaust gases outside the building, cooling air flow, movement during starting and stopping, vibration during running, normal and emergency line-to-line voltage and phase rotation; and
- 5. An automatic start-up by means of a simulated power outage to test remote-automatic starting, transfer of the load, and automatic shutdown. Prior to this test, all transfer switch timers shall be adjusted for proper systems coordination. Engine temperature, oil pressure and battery charge level along with generator voltage, amperes, and frequency shall be monitored throughout the test.

COST INFORMATION SHEET

BID NO.: #10-SUWANNEE-8240 FOB: Suwannee CI 5964 US Hwy 90

Live Oak, Florida 32060

BID AS SPECIFIED

Note: The vendor will be responsible for off- loading all equipment at the site.

ITEM#1	STANDBY GENERATOR SYST	EM			
1 Lot	Provide all necessary equipment of a Equipment shall consist of the following cylindrical double wall tank, {steps for the facility and on the fuel tank pade operational training, and a 4-hour long programming or reprogramming of generator.	ng: 500 KW, 480 v fuel tank to be proval. Site tests, site so bad bank test is re	volt 3 phase Gen- vided for refuelin start-up, site inspequired at the si	set, transfer-switch, and a pg. This equipment shall be pection after wiring has be te. If software is necess	e delivered to een installed, eary for the
	TOTAL COST ITEM #1: \$				
<u>ITEM#2</u>	OPTIONAL AWARD	MONTHLY	Y PRICE	ANNUAL COST	
	EAR MAINTENANCE AGREEMEN ITIAL 1 YR. MAINTENANCE WAI			\$	x 5 yrs
NAME OF	BIDDER		FEID#		
SIGNATUR	RE OF AUTHORIZED REPRESEN	TATIVE	DATE		

MANDATORY FORM

Page 2 of 2
<u>ITEM #3</u>
Optional Items For additional work, as-needed:
Provide an hourly rate, for on-site repair services on an as-needed basis.
Any service call or trip charge must be included in the hourly rate. Parts needed for any repairs, after the warranty expires, may be included on your invoice as a separate line item. The hourly rate shall remain in effect for a period of one (1) year from the date warranty expires. A maintenance agreement will not be accepted.
The Department may or may not award these optional items.
Normal working hours (Monday – Friday, 8 a.m. to 5 p.m.) rate: \$ per hour.
Weekends, state holidays, after -hours rate: \$ per hour.
NAME OF BIDDER FEID#

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

DATE